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REPORT OF THE POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER FOR DERBYSHIRE 

  ANNUAL REPORT 2019-20 

1. PURPOSE OF THE REPORT

1.1 To present the draft Annual Report (Appendix A) for the Police and Crime
Commissioner for Derbyshire for the period of 1st April 2019 to the 31st

March 2020 in accordance with Section 12 of the Police Reform and Social
Responsibility Act 2011(PRSRA).

2. BACKGROUND

2.1 Section 12 of the PRSRA requires the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) to 
produce an Annual Report on: 

a) the exercise of the body’s functions in each financial year, and
b) the progress which has been made in the financial year in meeting the police

and crime plan objectives in the body’s police and crime plan.

2.2 The PCC must present the report to the Police and Crime Panel (the Panel), at 
a public meeting, and answer any questions the panel may pose. 

2.3 The PCC must also respond to any report or recommendations the Panel may 
make and publish said response. 

2.4 PCCs must then publish the Annual Report, in a manner they determine. 

3. PCP RESPONSIBILITIES

3.1 Section 28(4) of the PRSRA outlines the Panel’s responsibilities in relation to 
the Annual Report. It states that: 

3.2 
(4) A police and crime panel must -

(a) arrange for a public meeting of the panel to be held as soon as
practicable after the panel is sent an annual report under section 12,

(b) ask the police and crime commissioner, at the meeting, such
questions about the annual report as the members of the panel think
appropriate,

(c) review the annual report, and
(d) make a report or recommendations on the annual report to the

commissioner.
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3.3 At its meeting in July 2013 the Panel agreed that the Annual Report would be 
presented as a standing agenda item to the Panel’s September meeting. 

4.0 PUBLICATION 

4.1 Subject to the report or recommendations made by the Panel, the PCC intends 
to publish the Annual Report as a document on the PCC Website. 

4.2 The PCC does not intend to produce large numbers of physical copies of the 
report. 

4.3 Should a member of the public wish to receive a hard copy of the Annual Report 
the office will ensure that they are sent one. 

4.4 It should be noted that the document attached is the text for the draft report, the 
final version will include photography and all relevant hyperlinks. 

4.5 The version at Appendix A does not include a message from the Chair of the 
Police and Crime Panel as one has yet to be provided, though this can be 
included if required.  

5.0 RECOMMENDATIONS 

i That the panel receives and approves the Annual Report 2019-2020. 

ii That Panel Members ask such questions, and make any recommendations, on 
the report as they think appropriate. 

iii That, subject to any report or recommendations by the Panel, the Annual Report 
is published via the PCC’s website – www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk. 

Contact details 
in the event 
of enquiries 

Name: Hardyal Dhindsa 

External telephone number: 0300 122 6000 

Email address:  pccoffice@derbyshire.pnn.police.uk
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INTRODUCTION  
Welcome to my fourth Annual Report as Police and Crime Commissioner for 
Derbyshire. Yet again I have had a very busy year and I hope that this report 
will give a flavour of the work I, and my tireless team, have been involved in 
over the past twelve months 

I have said previously that one of the greatest highlights of this job is getting 
out into communities and meeting people to hear their views. This year I have 
completed my #D383 tour of all of the villages, towns and the city. I have met 
some amazing people and have listened hard to what people have to say. 
The overwhelming majority of people I have spoken to have had little but 
praise for Derbyshire Constabulary, but there have been those whose 
experience has been less positive and the Chief Constable and I have had 
many discussions about how things can be made better. 

Finding has continued to be an issue and I have continued to lobby 
Government to try and get a fairer share of available funds for Derbyshire. I 
reluctantly took the decision to raise Council Tax again this year as we need 
to ensure the Force has the resources to be able to keep communities safe. I 
consulted Derbyshire residents, as I do every year, and the majority of those 
who took part in the survey agreed with the rise of £10 for a Band D property. 

This year the Government announced plans to get 20,000 new police officers 
recruited and on the frontline over the next three years. For Derbyshire that 
means an additional 283 new officers. Whilst I obviously welcome any 
additional resource this still will not see us return to pre-austerity levels of 
officer numbers. Fortunately we were in a strong position with people waiting 
to start so we were able to mobilise quickly and get the first 50 officers in 
quickly. Those officers are now embedded in communities. 

The end of the year saw the first signs of the Covid-19 pandemic. This 
international crisis has affected us all. The Force have, as they always do, 
responded brilliantly and with the professionalism we expect. The year ahead 
will undoubtedly be one in which Covid-19 plays a significant role. I am sure 
that the Force and the communities of Derbyshire will all pull together so we 
are all able to keep safe. 

 

 

 

 

 
Hardyal Dhindsa 
Police & Crime Commissioner for Derbyshire 



 
 

 
THE HELLOS AND GOODBYES 
 
My Office 
We have had a year of stability within my office this year. We have welcomed 
Robert Patterson as our new Intern and Emily Wakeland’s contract was 
extended to allow her to continue support our innovative, and award winning, 
Independent Custody Visiting Scheme. 
 
Derbyshire Constabulary 
As with my office, the Force’s senior leadership team has seen little change 
over the past 12 months. The only exception is the retirement of Mr Terry 
Neaves, the Force’s Finance Director.  Simon Allsop, who has been 
temporarily covering the role for both police and fire, has now had that 
position made permanent.
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THE POLICE & CRIME PLAN 2016-21 
 
One of the statutory responsibilities of a new Police and Crime Commissioner is to 
produce a Police and Crime Plan, which is kept under review. Part of this review 
process is engagement with the public to understand what is important to them as 
well as consideration of the main threats and risks identified by the police and wider 
partners.  
 
The 2016-21 Plan contains seven strategic priorities: 
 

1. Working to keep the most vulnerable in our communities safe from crime and 
harm and supporting those who unfortunately find themselves a victim of 
crime 

2. Working to tackle the emerging threats of cyber and cyber-related crime on 
individuals, businesses and communities 

3. Working to tackle the impact of drugs and alcohol on communities 
4. Supporting those with mental health issues, including those with learning 

difficulties, who come into contact with the Criminal Justice System, as victim 
or offender, to get the right support, from the right agencies at the right time 

5. Working with young people, including those who have been either victims of 
crime or offenders, to understand their needs and prevent them becoming 
involved in criminal activities 

6. Working with the Constabulary to develop the policing family to be more 
representative of the diverse communities it serves 

7. Working with the Constabulary and partners to maximise the opportunities 
from developments in technology 

 
Having reviewed the results of engagement activity with members of the public, as 
well as understanding the current threats and risks identified by the Force and 
partners, the decision has been taken to retain the current seven priorities as they 
are.  
  
A full copy of the 2016-21 Plan can be found on the PCC’s website. 
 

SIGNIFICANT ACHIEVEMENTS 2019-20 
 
Knife Angel 
We were part of a successful bid to be the first city in the East Midlands to host the 
National Monument against Violence & Aggression, also known as the Knife Angel, 
in Derby City. This 20ft sculpture, made entirely of seized blades, has been 
designed to create social change by helping raise better awareness of how violence 
and aggressive behaviour affects communities. Its sheer size and method of 
construction makes the Angel a very arresting sight and having been placed with 
Derby Cathedral as a backdrop was a focal and talking point in the City. During its 



 

 
 

30 day stay in Derby City there were a number of activities aimed at young people to 
increase awareness of the issues of knife and violent crime.  
 
Sexual Assault Referral Centre (SARC) 
Investment by the PCC saw a state of the art SARC opened in Derbyshire to replace 
the existing building that was not fit for purpose and needed extensive updating to 
ensure it was forensically compliant. The facility allows for both medical 
examinations following a sexual assault as well as hosting specialist victim services 
for adults and children.  
 
Early Intervention Youth Fund 
The PCC, along with Streetgames, were awarded over £300,000 to support its 
pioneering crime prevention work. This project will see intensive work with those at 
risk of being drawn in serious and violent crime. It builds upon a foundation of work 
that uses sport as a tool to help engage with young people and prevent them 
entering the criminal justice system.  
 
No2HATE 
This year saw the second year of local delivery of the national No2Hate campaign 
raising awareness of hate crime and working to let victims know where they can get 
help and support. Over 1.5 million people have supported this campaign ove the 
past couple of years and as national lead for Hate Crime the PCC was keen to 
ensure strong local support. 
 
Commissioning 
The team was externally audited at the beginning of March 2020 by Mazars LLP, in 
respect of the controls and processes in place relating to commissioning. The team 
received Significant Assurance on the adequacy and effectiveness of internal 
controls. We offer our thanks to both the Constabulary’s procurement team and 
Legal services team for supporting this audit and for the continued support they 
have afforded the commissioning team throughout this last year. 

Last year the PCC commissioned a new Victim Care Unit with the Constabulary 
which is also co-located with the main victims’ service. This has demonstrated 
considerable success in converting positive referrals into victims’ services and 
providing an opportunity for victims to discuss concerns and their experiences. This 
has also contributed to the Force’s ability to respond to and comply with the Victim’s 
code. As a result of several measures taken within the Force VCOP compliance has 
improved from 73% in October 2019 to 91% in May 2020. Measures include the 
introduction of monthly case reviews, weekly compliance reports, changes in the 
mobile data team and investigating a range of improvements to the way victims are 
contacted and updated. Section Inspectors, Learning and Development Sgts and 
CMaRC staff have all been very helpful and proactive with the use of the compliancy 
list which has enabled it becomes a useful tool. It has helped with officer 



 

 
 

education/training/briefings and has provided evidence to make a small but effective 
change to systems like Pronto.  

#D383 
2019 saw the completion of the ambitious plan to visit all 383 villages towns and city 
in Derbyshire. This innovative engagement campaign has heard voices from the 
very top to the very bottom of the County and everywhere in between. 
 
Themes have been identified as well as issues that are specific to individual areas. 
This has helped inform conversations with the Chief Constable and his Chief Officer 
team to ensure that the policing model and style remains fit for purpose. 
 
What are residents of Derbyshire telling us so far? 
The below table highlights any concerns that were voiced in each area, and how 
many times these were reported to the Commissioner whilst completing #D383 
events. A total of 64 places have been visited between April and November 2019 
when the Commissioner completed his tour of rural, urban and suburban locations 
across Derbyshire. 
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ASB 2  1 3 2 1  3 1 
Budget/Precept          
Burglary/Robbery/Theft     2 1  2 1 
Contact & Response 
Times 101/999 

 1    1 4 1  

Criminal Damage 1     1   1 
Cyber Fraud 1    1     
Derbyshire Alert     1     
Dog Fouling          
Drinking/Drunk drivers         1 
Drug Supply/Dealing    1   1  1 
Drug Taking    2 1  2 1  
Estate - Police Building      1 1   
Fly Tipping         1 
Fracking          
Fraud          
General Quality of 
Service 

1      2   

Neighbourhood Watch       1   
Noise and Nuisance 2  1       
Off-roading          
Parking    1 2  3 2  
PCC Role, Cost & 
Accountability 

         



 

 
 

Police Complaint          
Police Powers          
Resource 
Allocation/Reduction 

1 1   6  4 4 3 

SNT updates & 
Attendance at Local 
Meetings 

       1 2 

Speeding 2 1 1  3 1 4 4 4 
Street Drinking      1    
Traffic & Road 
Concerns (including 
cyclists and horses) 

         

Travelling 
Communities 

         

Wildlife Crimes          
 
Resource allocation, speeding and ASB are issues that seem to be a concern in 
almost all areas of Derbyshire. 
 

Area Total 
Visits 

Issues 

Amber Valley 6 • ASB 
• Noise and Nuisance 
• Speeding 

Bolsover 2 • Contact Times 
• Resource Allocation 
• Speeding 

Chesterfield 1 • ASB 
• Noise and Nuisance 
• Speeding 

Derby City 4 • ASB 
• Drug Taking 

Derbyshire Dales 16 • Resource Allocation 
• Speeding 
• ASB 
• Parking 

Erewash 2 • ASB 
• Speeding 

High Peak 11 • Resource Allocation 
• Contact/Response Times 
• Speeding 
• Parking 

North East 
Derbyshire 

15 • Resource Allocation 
• Speeding 
• ASB 

South Derbyshire 7 • Speeding 
• Resource Allocation 
• SNT Updates 



 

 
 

 
Local Findings 
 
Amber Valley 
In total, 6 visits were made to Amber Valley this year, including attending local 
events, parish council meetings, gyms and schools. These visits have enabled the 
Commissioner to raise awareness of Scamwatch and to encourage residents to 
report their concerns either by telephone or online. The main concerns in the area 
were speeding, anti-social behaviour and noise and nuisance but many reported 
Amber Valley as having great community spirit and a peaceful place to live. 
 
Bolsover 
There were only 2 visits left to make in Bolsover this year, and these were to a 
parish council meeting and meeting with residents in a village. The main concerns in 
the area were around speeding, contact times and resource allocation. These 
meetings allowed the Commissioner to raise awareness of funding opportunities for 
local groups and for them to feedback that they felt they lived in a quiet area.  
 
Chesterfield 
One visit was made to Chesterfield in this year, to a community centre in Barrow Hill. 
Residents raised their concerns around anti-social behaviour, noise and nuisance 
and speeding. They also discussed their ideas for youth facilities in the area, and the 
Commissioner made them aware of his small and large grants schemes.      
 
Derby City 
During this year, the Commissioner made 4 visits to areas within Derby City, 
including to local shopping areas and community centres. The main issues raised 
were ASB and drug taking. Local officers present were able to discuss the 
relationship building work they have been undertaking and how these links have 
benefitted them and the local community. The Commissioner was able to highlight 
the work he is leading in the City Centre Summit and how this had made 
improvements. 
 
Derbyshire Dales 
A total of 16 visits were made to the Derbyshire Dales in the last year, including the 
culmination of the D383 Tour in Matlock Bath. These included parish council 
meetings, community associations and farm visits with the Rural Crime Team. One 
visit led to the OPCC arranging a successful Family Day in conjunction with the 
community and the Safer Neighbourhood Team. Residents raised concerns around 
speeding, resource allocation, anti-social behaviour and parking. The rain may have 
put paid to the illuminations on the final visit, but the Commissioner still went ahead 
and spent time discussing issues with local residents and later walked around the 
town with the new Superintendent for the area. 
 
Erewash 
During this year, the Commissioner made 2 visits to Erewash, to a resident’s 
breakfast club and a local shopping area. The main concerns raised were anti- 
social behaviour and speeding. The Commissioner spoke to many residents at the 
breakfast club and discussed the range of other activities that is available in the 



 

 
 

area. People noted that this is mainly a safe place to live in with a good police 
presence. 
 
High Peak 
 A total of 11 visits were made to the High Peak this year, and this included 
attending a Young Farmers Group, visiting a Residents Association and local 
shopping areas. The main concerns in the area included speeding, parking, 
resource allocation and contact times. Residents reported that on the whole this is a 
nice area to live in. Some raised concerns around police visibility, but that in general 
support from the police is good. The Commissioner emphasised the importance of 
building trust and encouraged residents to report concerns to the police. 
 
North East Derbyshire 
During the last year, 15 visits were made to North East Derbyshire. These included 
estate walks with local housing providers, Neighbourhood Watch Scheme launches 
and parish council meetings. The Commissioner was informed that the main 
concerns in the area were speeding, anti-social behaviour and resource allocation. 
Many residents reported good links with their local Safer Neighbourhood Team and 
that they felt supported by them. However, in some areas, residents feel they need 
more police visibility. On the whole, people reported the area as being quiet and 
safe. The Commissioner encouraged those he spoke to to consider volunteering for 
Community Speedwatch to help address speeding issues. 
 
South Derbyshire 
A total of 7 visits were made to this area during 2019. The Commissioner attended 
various locations including parish council meetings and arranged farm visits with the 
Rural Crime Team. The main concerns raised were around speeding, resource 
allocation and SNT Updates. On the whole, residents reported that this is a nice 
quiet area to live in. The Commissioner was able to discuss the expansion of the 
Rural Crime Team into the South of the county and the links they will build with 
locals. 
 
 
CASEWORK AND COMPLAINTS 
 
The PCC continues to receive contact from the public either by post, in person, via 
the website or via third parties such as local MPs or local Councillors. We greatly 
appreciate it when people take the time to get in touch and we will always do our 
best to help with any issues raised. We are, however, sometimes constrained in 
what we can do when it comes to specific cases. The PCC is only allowed in law to 
deal with complaints against the Chief Constable; any complaints relating to other 
ranks must be dealt with by the Force. The PCC is responsible for ensuring that the 
Force runs an effective complaints process and to support this we dip-sample closed 
complaints, we also meet regularly with the Independent Police Complaints 
Commissioner (replaced by the Regional Director for the Independent Office for 
Police Conduct (IOPC) in January 2018) responsible for Derbyshire. Derbyshire 
continues to enjoy a good relationship with the IOPC and they continue to consider 
that Derbyshire has good systems in place, which is not to say that we will allow this 



 

 
 

to make us complacent and we are always keen to keep an eye on best practice 
from other police force areas.  
 
The following table sets out the numbers of pieces of casework the office has 
received during the year April 2019 to March 2020. This can be through members of 
the public writing in, emailing or contacting the office by telephone or brought back 
to the office following public events and visits. The amount of casework/contact has 
decreased by 19.2% on last year. 
 
Nature of Contact 
 

Reason Number Year on Year Change 
Complaint or Dissatisfaction    131 +8 
Crime Report 19 +6 
General Enquiry 105 -75 
Feedback 38                  -5 
Intelligence 26 -12 
Not for Derbyshire PCC/Force 1 -4 
Appreciation 13 +4 
Indecipherable 3 -2 
Total 336 -80 
 
 
Reason for Contact 
 

Reason  Number Year on Year Change 
Abuse Suffered 22 -7 
Acquisitive Crime 24 +3 
Anti-Social Behaviour 37 -3 
Budget & Resources Issues 24 -21 
Drugs & Alcohol 10 -6 
Equality & Diversity 22                 +11 
Indecipherable/Unclear 4 +2 
Not relevant/Not for PCC 3 -2 
PCC Matters 13 -13 
Personnel Issues 6 +2 
Serious & Organised Crime 1 +1 
Service & Police Performance 106 -15 
Traffic/Roads Policing 47 -11 
Wildlife Crime 17 -21 
Total 336 -80 
 
 
 
Issues raised 
 
Abuse (22) 
 
 *    Child Sexual Exploitation   1 



 

 
 

 *    Domestic Violence    4   
 *    Hate Crime     8   
 *    Human Trafficking/Slavery   0   
 *    Safeguarding Concerns   7   
 *    Sexual Violence     0   
 *    Violence – other     2   
 
  
Acquisitive Crime (24) 
 
 *    Burglary, Robbery, Theft   14 
 *    Cyber Fraud     2   
 *    Fraud      8   
 *    POCA      0   
 
Anti-Social Behaviour (37) 
 
 *    ASB general     13 

*    Criminal Damage    2   
 *    Harassment & Bullying    6   
 *    Neighbour Disputes    7   
 *    Noise & Nuisance    5   
 *    Trespass/unlawful gatherings   4   
 
Budget & Resources Issues (24) 
 
 *    Budget/Precept     7 
 *    Estate – police buildings   3   
 *    Resources – allocation/reduction  14   
 
Drugs & Alcohol (10) 
 
 *    Alcohol Related Harm    0 
 *    Drug Supply/Dealing    7   
 *    Drug Taking     2   
 *    Licensing      1    
 *    Street Drinking     0   
 
Equality & Diversity Issues    (22) 
 
Indecipherable or Unclear     (4)  
 
Not Relevant/Not for PCC     (3)  
 

 
PCC Matters (13) 
 
 *    Community Engagement    9 
 *    Complaints against the PCC    0  
 *    Complaints against PCC Staff    0  



 

 
 

 *    PCC role, costs and accountability   1  
 *    Policy and Performance    1  
 *    Political Comments & Opinions   0  
 *    Victims Services, Commissioning and Grants 2  
 
Personnel Matters (6) 
 
 *    Employment issues inc. pensions   2 
 *    Work/work experience, student projects  4  
 
Serious & Organised Crime      (1) 
 
Service & Police Performance (106) 
 
 *    Contact & response times    16 
 *    Data issues inc. DBS applications   1  
 *    General policy & procedure    14  
 *    General quality of service    27  
 *    Performance & Crime Stats    0  
 *    Police Complaint     25  
 *    Police Powers      23  
 
Traffic/Roads Policing (47) 
 
 *    Cyclists       0 
 *    Drink/Drug Driving     2  
 *    Off-roading/green lanes    0  
 *    Other roads policing     10  
 *    Parking       10  
 *    Speed       25  
 
Wildlife Crime        (17)  
 
 
 
COMPLIANCE  
 
The Policing & Crime Act 2017 introduced a significant change to the Police 
Complaints system, building on the previous years’ reforms both of the 
complaints/conduct system, and of police governance in the form of PCCs. The 
intention is that PCCs should take over the appellate function currently carried out 
by Forces’ PSDs (Professional Standards Departments) for current ‘local resolution’ 
level complaints. Local resolution means dealing with complaints against the police 
at a local level – for example, through the involvement of an inspector at a police 
station. The new reforms came into force in February 2020 and Derbyshire’s Police 
and Crime Commissioner has had 3 reviews since that date. 
 
 
 



 

 
 

CONSULTATION AND ENGAGEMENT 
 
Talking to the public has remained a cornerstone of the work of the PCC. Through 
both the #D383 campaign and the ‘Listening To You’ programme the PCC and his 
team have been hearing about what is important to people. 
 
Between April 2019 and March 2020, a series of engagement events were held 
across Derby and Derbyshire in all local authority areas to ask members of the 
public to complete the Listening To You survey. These included events at 
market towns, supermarkets, hospitals, libraries, colleges, University of Derby 
campuses both in and out of Derby, local businesses and at a Disability Direct 
event. 
 
Staff from the Office of the Police & Crime Commissioner (OPCC) were often 
supported by other colleagues at these events, e.g. Safer Neighbourhood 
Team officers, Derbyshire Fire & Rescue Service and other partner agencies. 
The events calendar was regularly advertised by the Digital Engagement 
Officer on the Commissioner’s website, Facebook, Twitter and Derbyshire 
Alert. 
 
Staff from the Commissioner’s Office also attended scheduled events, e.g. the 
Ashover Show, World Elder Day at Buxton and the Festival of Leisure at 
Swadlincote - to ensure the engagement programme reached as 
representative sample as possible of Derbyshire residents. 
 
In addition, the questionnaire was available to be completed online via 
the Commissioner’s website and this was extensively promoted to help 
reach a wide variety of age groups. Care was taken to ensure that the 
profile of respondents matched the profile of Derbyshire residents as far 
as possible. A total of 2,856 questionnaires were completed – 612 face 
to face at events, and 2,244 online. 
 
 
(Please note: Results for each question are generally based on valid answers only –  
i.e. “Don’t know”, “Don’t know or do not wish to say”, “Prefer not to say” and blank 
answers have been excluded unless specified.  Results may not add to 100.0% due 
to rounding.) 
 
In all responses the figures in brackets represent the results from 2019/20) 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

Respondent Location 
 

Number of 
questionnaires 
Listening To You  
2018-19 

Number of 
questionnaires            
per 1,000 
population 
(based on Census 
2011) 

All Respondents 2856 (4,897)  2.80 (4.81)  
Amber Valley local authority area 298 (611)  2.44 (5.00)  
Bolsover local authority area 244 (571)  3.22 (7.53)  
Chesterfield local authority area 261 (342)  2.51 (3.30)  
City of Derby local authority area 557 (766)  2.24 (3.08)  
Derbyshire Dales local authority area 389 (499)  5.47 (7.02)  
Erewash local authority area 226 (521)  2.02 (4.65)  
High Peak local authority area 234 (717)  2.57 (7.89)  
North East Derbyshire local authority area 399 (485) 4.03 (4.90)  
South Derbyshire local authority area 248 (373)  2.62 (3.94)  
 
 
Feeling Safe 
How safe do you feel walking alone in your local area during the day? 
(2,846 responses) 
 

 Very 
safe 

Fairly 
safe 

A bit 
unsafe 

Very 
unsafe 

Total: 
Safe 

Total: 
Unsafe 

       
All Respondents 47.3% 42.4% 8.4% 1.9% 89.7% 10.3% 

       
Face to Face 47.8% 41.4% 9.2% 1.7% 89.2% 10.8% 
Website 47.1% 42.8% 8.0% 2.1% 89.9% 10.1% 

       
Amber Valley 51.8% 41.4% 5.7% 1.2% 93.1% 6.9% 
Bolsover 42.4% 46.2% 8.1% 3.3% 88.7% 11.3% 
Chesterfield 43.1% 41.3% 12.8% 2.8% 84.4% 15.6% 
City of Derby 40.2% 45.7% 11.0% 3.0% 86.0% 14.0% 
Derbyshire Dales 63.0% 31.8% 3.7% 1.5% 94.8% 5.2% 
Erewash 38.5% 48.2% 11.4% 1.9% 86.7% 13.3% 
High Peak 58.9% 33.6% 6.3% 1.2% 92.5% 7.5% 
North East Derbyshire 46.0% 46.6% 6.5% 0.9% 92.6% 7.4% 
South Derbyshire 57.1% 38.3% 4.3% 0.2% 95.5% 4.5% 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

 How safe do you feel walking alone in your local area after dark?  
(2,816 responses) 
 
 Very 

safe 
Fairly 
safe 

A bit 
unsafe 

Very 
unsafe 

Total: 
Safe 

Total: 
Unsafe 

       
All Respondents 15.6% 42.5% 28.8% 13.0% 58.1% 41.9% 

       
Face to Face 18.8% 46.0% 26.1% 9.1% 64.8% 35.2% 
Website 14.3% 41.0% 30.0% 14.6% 55.4% 44.6% 

       
Amber Valley 15.2% 50.7% 21.9% 12.1% 66.0% 34.0% 
Bolsover 13.3% 40.7% 35.4% 10.5% 54.0% 46.0% 
Chesterfield 14.6% 36.5% 29.3% 19.6% 51.1% 48.9% 
City of Derby 13.2% 40.6% 30.2% 16.0% 53.8% 46.2% 
Derbyshire Dales 29.1% 43.8% 21.9% 5.3% 72.9% 27.1% 
Erewash 10.7% 43.9% 30.9% 14.5% 54.6% 45.4% 
High Peak 21.6% 41.7% 29.7% 7.0% 63.3% 36.7% 
North East Derbyshire 12.8% 43.3% 30.5% 13.4% 56.1% 43.9% 
South Derbyshire 18.4% 42.3% 29.0% 10.3% 60.7% 39.3% 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

Fear of Crime 
How worried are you about being a victim of the following types of crime? 
 
a) Having your home broken into and something stolen? 
(2,825 responses) 
 

 
Very 

worried 
Fairly 

worried 

Not 
very 

worried 

Not at 
all 

worried 

Total: 
Worried 

Total: 
Not 

worried 
       

All Respondents 13.1% 36.4% 39.4% 11.2% 49.4% 50.6% 
       

Face to Face 10.7% 34.6% 41.0% 13.7% 45.2% 54.8% 
Website 14.1% 37.1% 38.7% 10.1% 51.2% 48.8% 

       
Amber Valley 9.3% 31.2% 43.7% 15.8% 40.5% 59.5% 
Bolsover 12.6% 45.7% 35.0% 6.8% 58.3% 41.7% 
Chesterfield 19.9% 37.3% 34.3% 8.5% 57.2% 42.8% 
City of Derby 14.5% 35.3% 37.7% 12.6% 49.7% 50.3% 
Derbyshire Dales 5.9% 34.6% 45.2% 14.4% 40.5% 59.5% 
Erewash 9.4% 39.0% 41.1% 10.5% 48.4% 51.6% 
High Peak 14.2% 34.5% 40.8% 10.5% 48.7% 51.3% 
North East Derbyshire 16.3% 36.3% 37.7% 9.7% 52.6% 47.4% 
South Derbyshire 12.5% 37.4% 41.6% 8.5% 49.9% 50.1% 

 
b) Being mugged or robbed? 
(2,825 responses) 
 

 
Very 

worried 
Fairly 

worried 

Not 
very 

worried 

Not at 
all 

worried 

Total: 
Worried 

Total: 
Not 

worried 
       

All Respondents 8.8% 26.8% 46.8% 17.5% 35.6% 64.4% 
       

Face to Face 7.1% 27.1% 42.4% 23.5% 34.2% 65.8% 
Website 9.5% 26.7% 48.6% 15.1% 36.3% 63.7% 

       
Amber Valley 6.3% 25.1% 49.7% 19.0% 31.4% 68.6% 
Bolsover 9.8% 21.0% 54.4% 14.7% 30.8% 69.2% 
Chesterfield 13.1% 28.7% 41.1% 17.1% 41.8% 58.2% 
City of Derby 12.3% 31.4% 39.0% 17.3% 43.7% 56.3% 
Derbyshire Dales 3.3% 18.4% 52.6% 25.7% 21.7% 78.3% 
Erewash 7.9% 26.5% 53.5% 12.1% 34.4% 65.6% 
High Peak 5.8% 27.4% 47.4% 19.4% 33.2% 66.8% 
North East Derbyshire 9.4% 30.4% 46.5% 13.7% 39.8% 60.2% 
South Derbyshire 4.9% 22.4% 51.2% 21.5% 27.3% 72.7% 



 

 
 

c) Having your vehicle stolen or vandalised? 
(2,194 responses) 
 

 
Very 

worried 
Fairly 

worried 

Not 
very 

worried 

Not at 
all 

worried 

Total: 
Worried 

Total: 
Not 

worried 
       

All Respondents 15.3% 33.4% 39.1% 12.2% 48.7% 51.3% 
       

Face to Face 10.9% 32.8% 39.2% 17.2% 43.6% 56.4% 
Website 17.0% 33.7% 39.1% 10.2% 50.7% 49.3% 

       
Amber Valley 10.0% 32.6% 41.4% 16.1% 42.5% 57.5% 
Bolsover 16.9% 32.9% 39.8% 10.5% 49.8% 50.2% 
Chesterfield 17.6% 43.7% 30.3% 8.4% 61.4% 38.6% 
City of Derby 17.7% 27.3% 38.4% 16.6% 45.0% 55.0% 
Derbyshire Dales 8.5% 33.7% 41.9% 15.9% 42.2% 57.8% 
Erewash 11.6% 40.5% 40.9% 7.0% 52.1% 47.9% 
High Peak 17.9% 35.3% 36.1% 10.7% 53.2% 46.8% 
North East Derbyshire 18.5% 31.7% 41.4% 8.4% 50.1% 49.9% 
South Derbyshire 15.6% 29.5% 43.4% 11.5% 45.2% 54.8% 

 
 
 
d) Being caught up in a terrorist attack? 
(2,800 responses) 
 

 
Very 

worried 
Fairly 

worried 

Not 
very 

worried 

Not at 
all 

worried 

Total: 
Worried 

Total: 
Not 

worried 
       

All Respondents 8.1% 10.7% 36.1% 45.2% 18.7% 81.3% 
       

Face to Face 8.2% 12.7% 34.9% 44.2% 20.8% 79.2% 
Website 8.0% 9.9% 36.6% 45.6% 17.9% 82.1% 

       
Amber Valley 7.9% 9.0% 35.3% 47.9% 16.8% 83.2% 
Bolsover 5.2% 8.8% 39.7% 46.3% 14.0% 86.0% 
Chesterfield 8.1% 10.0% 39.7% 42.3% 18.0% 82.0% 
City of Derby 12.8% 15.9% 31.9% 39.4% 28.7% 71.3% 
Derbyshire Dales 2.9% 5.4% 40.9% 50.8% 8.3% 91.7% 
Erewash 7.1% 10.3% 34.6% 48.0% 17.4% 82.6% 
High Peak 5.5% 9.2% 39.7% 45.6% 14.7% 85.3% 
North East Derbyshire 8.9% 10.0% 39.1% 42.1% 18.9% 81.1% 
South Derbyshire 4.9% 8.3% 32.6% 54.2% 13.2% 86.8% 

 



 

 
 

e) Being a victim of fraud or identity theft? 
(2,825 responses) 
 

 
Very 

worried 
Fairly 

worried 

Not 
very 

worried 

Not at 
all 

worried 

Total: 
Worried 

Total: 
Not 

worried 
       

All Respondents 19.7% 39.8% 28.9% 11.5% 59.5% 40.5% 
       

Face to Face 18.2% 39.8% 28.7% 13.2% 58.1% 41.9% 
Website 20.4% 39.8% 29.0% 10.8% 60.2% 39.8% 

       
Amber Valley 19.0% 38.6% 31.9% 10.5% 57.6% 42.4% 
Bolsover 12.6% 42.1% 35.4% 9.9% 54.7% 45.3% 
Chesterfield 20.8% 34.3% 32.5% 12.4% 55.1% 44.9% 
City of Derby 22.6% 38.0% 26.6% 12.8% 60.6% 39.4% 
Derbyshire Dales 18.0% 41.1% 31.4% 9.6% 59.1% 40.9% 
Erewash 15.4% 44.3% 29.9% 10.4% 59.7% 40.3% 
High Peak 22.2% 37.0% 28.8% 12.1% 59.2% 40.8% 
North East Derbyshire 22.3% 41.8% 23.9% 11.9% 64.2% 35.8% 
South Derbyshire 19.3% 44.6% 24.5% 11.7% 63.8% 36.2% 

 
 
Community Policing 
Do you think that your local police are dealing with the issues that matter to your 
community?  
(2,474 responses) 
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All Respondents 13.9% 48.7% 25.5% 11.8% 62.6% 37.4% 

       
Face to Face 20.9% 52.1% 19.7% 7.3% 72.9% 27.1% 
Website 11.1% 47.3% 27.9% 13.7% 58.4% 41.6% 

       
Amber Valley 11.8% 53.8% 25.7% 8.7% 65.6% 34.4% 
Bolsover 15.6% 38.2% 30.6% 15.6% 53.8% 46.2% 
Chesterfield 9.8% 51.1% 26.7% 12.4% 60.9% 39.1% 
City of Derby 19.4% 53.8% 17.1% 9.8% 73.2% 26.8% 
Derbyshire Dales 10.1% 53.1% 26.1% 10.7% 63.1% 36.9% 
Erewash 17.6% 40.4% 32.4% 9.6% 58.0% 42.0% 
High Peak 9.2% 46.4% 27.3% 17.1% 55.6% 44.4% 



 

 
 

North East Derbyshire 13.5% 42.9% 25.2% 18.3% 56.5% 43.5% 
South Derbyshire 8.8% 49.1% 32.5% 9.6% 58.0% 42.0% 

 
 
Derbyshire Police 
Taking everything into account, how good a job do you think the Derbyshire police 
are doing?  
(2,648 responses) 
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All Respondents 11.8% 42.1% 34.8% 7.5% 3.8% 53.9% 11.3% 

        
Face to Face 16.5% 50.4% 28.6% 2.5% 2.0% 66.9% 4.6% 
Website 9.8% 38.6% 37.5% 9.6% 4.6% 48.4% 14.1% 

        

Amber Valley 12.0% 46.5% 32.6% 6.5% 2.4% 58.5% 32.6% 
Bolsover 14.9% 35.2% 36.0% 8.7% 5.2% 50.1% 36.0% 
Chesterfield 8.2% 46.2% 34.1% 6.7% 4.8% 54.4% 34.1% 
City of Derby 15.2% 46.0% 30.5% 6.1% 2.2% 61.2% 30.5% 
Derbyshire Dales 13.3% 37.8% 37.0% 7.0% 4.8% 51.1% 37.0% 
Erewash 8.8% 42.1% 41.2% 5.5% 2.4% 50.9% 41.2% 
High Peak 8.8% 39.2% 33.7% 9.2% 9.1% 48.0% 33.7% 
North East Derbyshire 12.1% 34.6% 36.3% 12.2% 4.9% 46.7% 36.3% 
South Derbyshire 8.9% 41.0% 39.3% 8.5% 2.3% 49.9% 39.3% 

 
 
 
The Police & Crime Commissioner 
Before completing this survey, were you aware of Police & Crime Commissioners? 
(2,655 responses) 
 

 Yes No 
   

All Respondents 69.2% 30.8% 
   

Face to Face 57.8% 42.2% 
Website 73.9% 26.1% 

   
Amber Valley 70.4% 29.6% 
Bolsover 70.6% 29.4% 
Chesterfield 66.9% 33.1% 



 

 
 

City of Derby 66.5% 33.5% 
Derbyshire Dales 80.3% 19.7% 
Erewash 65.5% 34.5% 
High Peak 76.5% 23.5% 
North East Derbyshire 69.7% 30.3% 
South Derbyshire 63.8% 36.2% 

 
Do you know the name of your Police & Crime Commissioner? 
(2,736 responses) 
 

 Yes No 
   

All Respondents 32.9% 67.1% 
   

Face to Face 18.0% 82.0% 
Website 39.0% 61.0% 

   
Amber Valley 41.2% 58.8% 
Bolsover 39.4% 60.6% 
Chesterfield 35.2% 64.8% 
City of Derby 27.7% 72.3% 
Derbyshire Dales 44.1% 55.9% 
Erewash 25.3% 74.7% 
High Peak 35.9% 64.1% 
North East Derbyshire 31.1% 68.9% 
South Derbyshire 27.5% 72.5% 

 
 
Work will be undertaken to understand the concerns raised by people who had 
participated in the survey and the review of those concerns will help ensure that the 
Police and Crime Plan for Derbyshire recognises the issues that matter to the 
people of Derbyshire. 
 
Based on this data it is good to see that a clear majority of people still consider that 
Derbyshire Constabulary are dealing with the issues that matter to communities and 
believe that the police are doing a good job. 
 
A full analysis of the 2019/20 survey work, including demographic data, will be 
published via the PCC’s website. 
 
 
INDEPENDENT CUSTODY VISITORS SCHEME 
 
Independent Custody Visiting is intended to counter any mistrust of the Police in the 
local community and reassure the public that people detained in Police custody are 
being given access to their rights, are detained in satisfactory conditions and are 
having their health and well-being needs taken care of.  I would like to take this 



 

 
 

opportunity to formally record my thanks to all of those involved in the scheme. It is a 
vitally important job that they do to ensure that when people are held in custody they 
are done so with dignity and respect.  
 
It is a statutory responsibility of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Derbyshire 
to have in place an Independent Custody Visiting Scheme.  Members of the public 
from Derbyshire volunteer to attend Derbyshire Constabulary’s custody suites to 
speak with people detained in police custody, raising any issues with custody staff in 
order to resolve them quickly. During the year of 2019-20, the Scheme had 19 
Independent Custody Visitors (ICVs), 6 of these were new recruits who didn’t start 
until February 2020. 
 
Derbyshire Constabulary has three custody suites which are designated to hold 
detained persons 24 hours a day, seven days a week, 52 weeks of the year. These 
are Buxton, Chesterfield and Derbyshire. In July 2019 the suite at Buxton was 
closed and an arrangement with the neighbouring force of Greater Manchester 
Police saw detained people in the far north of the Country taken to their cells. 
 
For the purposes of the ICV scheme Derby is classed as the South area and Buxton 
and Chesterfield are both classed as the North area. New ICV are allocated to visit 
in either the North or South of the county when they join the scheme; allocation 
being based on how close the custody suites are to their home address.  
 
Over the past 12 months there have been 113 visits undertaken, and 298 detained 
people have been spoken to.  
 
All of the issues reported by the Independent Custody Visitors are carefully 
monitored for trends and actioned upon where necessary.  The ICVs report on an 
electronic system which was introduced at the end of May 2017 and the statistics 
are drawn from this software. An in-depth report is produced twice a year and is 
reported through the Strategic Priorities Assurance Board. 
 
Custody Record Reviewing 
A 6 month pilot was launched in April 2018 which sees the volunteers reviewing the 
records of vulnerable DPs.  This model of oversight now termed Custody Record 
Reviewing provides an in a wider insight into the totality of care of extended to 
vulnerable DPs as the full custody record is retrospectively examined to understand 
the totality of care extended to that vulnerable individual.   
 
Following the 6 month pilot, the model was evaluated and it was considered a 
success as it provides the Commissioner with valuable oversight of the most 
vulnerable being held in Custody, it can help to identify weaknesses in relation to 
care provided and it is more in line with Her Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary, 
Fire & Rescue Services (HMICFRS) inspection regimes.   
 
Custody Record Reviewing is now embedded within Derbyshire and it runs 
alongside the regular custody visiting. Quarterly feedback and performance 
meetings are held with the Ch Inspector and Inspectors and output reports are 
prepared twice per year and presented to the Strategic Priorities Assurance Board. 
 



 

 
 

The success of this model of oversight has been recognised nationally and ICVA are 
now leading a mini pilot with six other schemes nationally to evaluate the 
effectiveness of this with a view to rolling out nationally.  
 
Over the past 12 months 407 records were reviewed in total: 
 

Vulnerability Timescale Records reviewed 
Mental Health April-March 291 
Immigration April-June 24 
Female June-Dec 68 
Young People Jan-March 24 

 
Findings 
 
From the visits and reviews which took place from the period 1 April 2019 to 31 
March 2020, the most significant findings from visiting and reviewing is detailed 
below:  
 
Visiting 
3 positive  

- Some great examples of detainee dignity being preserved, with religious items 
being retained by detainees 

- Attitude of staff was professional and caring and respectful towards detainees. 
- Clothing stocks and religious items are all stored in a tidy and appropriate 

fashion. 
3 for improvement 

- Temperature control in suites 
- Kitchen cleanliness was highlighted as an area for improvement, especially 

regarding food dates 
- Alternative footwear provisions + explaining reasons for removing shoes 

 
Custody Record Reviewing 
3 positive 

- Improvement in recording of informing detainees of their general entitlements 
(e.g. shower, exercise, religious material), cell call button and toilet pixilation 
throughout the year 

- Improvement in timeliness of right and entitlements for vulnerable detainees 
- Improvement in not detaining juveniles overnight, or if necessary providing the 

rationale for overnight detention. 
 
3 for improvement  

- Number of DPs being contacted by Liaison & Diversion 
- Delays from requesting to accessing appropriate adults 
- More detail is needed in cell visit entries 

 
Independent Custody Observers Pilot 
 
September 2019 saw the commencement of ICOP, a national pilot with five other 
schemes trialling both Custody Record Reviewing and the new model of visiting 



 

 
 

(established in Derbyshire).  The pilot is being formally evaluated and the findings 
will be shared with the ICVA Board in July 2020.  
 
Establishing and trialling a new model of oversight was recognised by the Home 
Office and the Policing Minister presented all Derbyshire Volunteers with a letter of 
thanks for their pioneering efforts.  
 
 
Quality Assurance Framework 
It was reported last year that ICVA had introduced a Quality Assurance Framework 
(QAF) which is a valuable tool to helping schemes to ; reflect on compliance with the 
Code of Practice, celebrate areas of strength, promote custody visiting and the 
achievements made and to drive up performance of schemes.  
  
There will be four standards upon which schemes will be assessed:  
 

• Code compliance - schemes meet statutory requirements and basic volunteer 
standards 

• Silver – Schemes provide a good standard of custody visiting and volunteer 
management. 

• Gold – Schemes provide an excellent standard of custody visiting and 
volunteer management 

• Platinum – Schemes provide an outstanding standard of custody visiting and 
volunteer management.  

 
In May 2019 Derbyshire was one of only 2 schemes nationally to be awarded a 
Platinum award  
 
Queens Award for Volunteering 
 
This year we learned that the scheme had been nominated for a Queens award for 
volunteering. The outcome of this is expected later in 2020 (UPDATE: Since the 
time of writing the Derbyshire Scheme has learned it has been awarded this 
significant honour from Her Majesty.) 
 
As always recognise that none of this would be possible without the significant 
contribution made by our committed volunteers and we remain grateful for their time 
and commitment to this important area of our work. 
 
COMMISSIONING & GRANTS 

 
This past year has seen considerable work to ensure compliance and reassure the 
Commissioner that local partners are ready for anticipated changes in the Victim’s 
code.  

Derbyshire Victims services, is based on a model of helping people to Cope and 
Recover. It is an integrated service model with strong referral and communication 
mechanisms to ensure access to and seamless referral and support for victims and 
families. Some of the services are co-located - a generic provider for all adult victims 



 

 
 

of crime and anti-social behaviour, a young people’s service (Got Your Back), and a 
Restorative Justice provider. Additionally, there are services commissioned for 
victims of Domestic abuse in all risk categories, victims and survivors of sexual 
abuse and violence and for children who are being exploited. The PCC also 
commissions a range of hate crime services, some offered through the main victims’ 
service and additional specialist provision to support victims with protected 
characteristics. The Constabulary’s Witness Care service is also closely located. 
This provides the opportunity and the ability to coordinate and integrate our delivery 
of support to victims in a seamless way to improve the experience of victims as they 
journey through the criminal justice system and recover from the impact of crime. 
Other services form part of CoRe provision but are located in different places 
throughout the City and County to meet service users/victims’ needs. This past year, 
with partners, we have re-commissioned our service for Children at risk of 
exploitation (CARES), our consortum of services for victims of Domestic Abuse 
(County) and our general contract for the provision of Derbyshire Victim’s services. 
All of these went through open and competitive processes. We have also modelled a 
new approach to supporting victims of hate crime. 

MOJ monitoring requirements changed again mid-year and this meant additional 
reporting on outcomes for providers, compliance with the victims’ code and the 
recording of information on Mental health. We have not received any uplift in the 
MOJ grant for victim’s services despite growing needs and emerging trends, for 
young people especially, and broadening specifications. This is in the context of 
reductions in funding from key partners in local government and public health, 
placing increasing strain on co-commissioned services.  

To compound the situation the country was faced with a devasting COVID 19 
pandemic at the back end of quarter 4. This placed the whole country in an official 
lockdown and meant that the OPCC staff team had to adapt to home-based working. 
The coronavirus outbreak has brought considerable challenges but also some 
opportunities for change and progress, including the development of improved risk 
management tools. Due to the excellent working relationships already in place 
between the commissioning team and commissioned providers, the team were able 
to quickly mobilise business continuity plans and provide the MoJ and the 
Commissioner with timely COVID-19 resilience updates. 

General 

Key headlines 

• Overall increase in referrals for almost all of our services this year with 
marked improvements in successful engagements and contacts.  

• Single Incidents of Support and Multiple Incidents of Support have increased 
across most of our services.  



 

 
 

• There has been a decrease in those that decline support and a much-
improved self-referral rate 

• There has been an increase in successful conversions as a result of the 
Victim Care Unit across all services where the Victim Care Unit has been 
involved.  
 

 
FEEDBACK  
 
It is always nice to hear how the services commissioned have been received. Here 
are a few pieces of feedback received this year: 
 

• ‘Thanks for listening, it's been good to get it all out’ 
 

• ‘I was at my wits ends and I thought about ending it all.  If it wasn’t for 
services like yourselves, I wouldn’t have got through this’ 

 
• ‘Talking to you always makes me feel better and makes me feel like I can 

hold things together’ 
 

• ‘Great to know you’ve been there.  You’ve been so lovely and keep doing 
what you’re doing, you are amazing’ 

 
• ‘you have given me the strength to carry on’ 

 
• ‘I felt better knowing I had someone to fall back to.  You were like my safety 

net.  I would never have been able to have gotten through meetings if it 
wasn’t for you’ 
 

• ‘Just hearing a nice voice makes things better’  
 

• “I can’t believe how you have helped our family.  You’ve been there every 
step of the way.  You spoke about things that she wouldn’t tell us, maybe she 
thought she’d worry us but it was good she was telling someone.” 

 
• “I wouldn’t be where I am today without the support.  I want to help other 

young people who have gone through similar things” 
 
 
Grants, both large and small, continue to form a significant part of the PCC’s work. 
With a new streamlined process delivering clarity to those seeking funding, an 
annual Large Grants round sees funding of up to £25,000 per project being made 
available. Smaller grants are available through a scheme that awards grants three 
times a year. These grants are for up to £2,500 per organisation and are accessed 
by a simplified application process. 
 



 

 
 

In the fourth round of large grants (2019-20), 55 applications were received, totalling 
£1,141,931. Nine projects were successful in securing average funding of around 
£22,273 each.  
 
 
Round 10 – large grants 
 

 
 
 

Name 

 
 
 

Purpose 

 
Amount 

Large CAG 

£ 

 
Police 
and 
Crime 
Plan 
Priorit
ies 

ASPIRE2 - 
ASPIRE2 
Succeed 
(Sunnyhill) 

The Project is an ongoing project which supports young people 
from age 11-19yrs in Derby City to harness their potential, 
encourage high aspirations through mentoring, focused sessions 
to develop self-esteem and confidence, supplementary Maths 
and English, motivational speakers, and structured educational 
visits. We also work with young people who are struggling in 
school with behavioural problems, who may be have diagnosis 
such as ADHD. We also provide opportunities for recreational 
activities. 

£18,257.00 1, 3, 5,  

Cavendish 
Learning Trust - 
Commandoe 
Joes 

Through ‘Commando Joes’ programme, Cavendish Learning 
Trust strive to improve opportunities for our students and their 
families, inside and outside school and we are well placed to 
understand the needs of people in the local community. 
Commando Joes’ offers access to a series of military style 
missions delivered by an ex service person, weekly over a year, 
and resources and training to continue it. 
 
 

. 

£17,995.00   1, 5,  

 
Chesterfield FC 
Community Trust -  

A Spire Higher 

A Spire Higher’s aim is to provide ongoing support to help 
participants achieve and sustain freedom from drug and alcohol 
dependence and become socially and economically active.  
This project will be delivered throughout the year, twice a week 
to provide continued mentoring support. The project will provide 
a mixture of 1 to 1 support with a personal mentor alongside 
group work and physical activity.  

 
£24,940.00 

1, 3, 4, 5,  



 

 
 

Deaf-initely 
Women - DEaf 
Abuse Free 
project for deaf, 
deafblind and 
hard of hearing 
women in Derby 
and Derbyshire 
(DEAF project) 

DEaf Abuse Free (DEAF) project will be led by deaf, deafblind 
and hard of hearing women to support all deaf women to survive 
and recover from abuse in a number of ways. They will: 
• Be supported by an IDVA trained deaf female Personal 

Support Navigational Worker on a one-to-one basis (PSN) 
• Have the opportunity to participate in a face-to-face Deaf 

Abuse programme  
• Receive a holistic casework service where we will assess 

their needs in partnership with Adults Social Care Deaf team 
to ensure that they are accessing services with one-to-one 
support. 

£25,000.00 1,2,4,6,7, 

Derbyshire 
Alcohol Advice 
Service – STAND 
TO 

We will undertake a feasibility study across Derbyshire primarily 
and initially focusing on the North of the county to explore the 
current pathway for veteran offenders within the CJS. Looking 
to publish findings that will inform improved engagement with 
those veterans who have alcohol issues, to help prevent them 
entering the CJS, as a result of alcohol related incidents, 
ensuring they are signposted to appropriate support services. 

£16,352.00 
 

1,3 

Engineered 
Training CIC - 
Young Offenders 
into Engineering 

We will help 48 young offenders: gain employment skills and 
accredited qualifications; make a positive contribution to the 
communities they live in; lead fulfilling lives; find employment; 
move out of poverty and turn away from a life of crime. 
We will do this by running 4 BTEC accredited training courses 
in Welding and Fabrication these young people, working with 
our partners, the Youth Offending Service and the YMCA and 
help these 
vulnerable young people to access work-based training and find 
routes into employment. 

£24,920 1,5 

Parkside High 
CIC (Cotmanhay) 
- YouthSkillz 
Young Person 
Mentoring Project 

The YouthSkillz mentoring Project is a practical mentoring, youth 
support and learning programme aimed at young people aged 
10-16 years who are hard to reach. The project will be focused 
on steering young people in Cotmanhay and the wider area away 
from criminality and ASB and the pitfalls of substance misuse 
and alcoholism by providing diversionary activities and positive 
opportunities. The project will be based at our community 
allotment in Cotmanhay- Garden 61. 

£23,537 1,3,4,5 



 

 
 

Rebuild East 
Midlands - 
Rebuild project 

Rebuild Project was initially developed alongside Derby City 
Council as part of wider set of national pilot projects for the 
Home Office to provide post NRM support to survivors of 
modern slavery. We work with adults who are UK citizens, EU 
and Third country nationals and have an NRM decision. 
Rebuild provides 1:1 casework but it wants to develop a 
group work/activity programme that creates safe spaces 
where individuals can connect and build new skills, as well as 
offer group therapy sessions.  

£24,460 1 

Safe and Sound - 
Family Support 
Worker (CRE)  

The project will fund a family worker to provide specialist 
support for the whole family (child, siblings and parents) 
where any form of child exploitation is the primary issue.  A 
voluntary sector agency can have more success when 
engaging families because they are independent and 
engagement is voluntary. Our caseworker can offer 
consistent support to engage and advocate with the services 
on offer and support families to work with agencies more 
effectively. 

£25,000 1,2,3,4,5 

Grand Total: 9 projects 
1. £200,461 

 

 

 
In the small grants rounds in 2019 - 20 a total of 20 projects totalling £42,996 were 
awarded with an average value of just over £2,149 allocated per project. It is a 
recurrent theme that additional engagement and support work needs to happen with 
community-based organisations to raise the profile of this potential funding stream 
and encourage more applications. The grants awarded were: 
 
Round 8 – small grants 

 
 
 

Name 

 
 
 

Purpose 

 
Amount 

Small 

CAG 

£ 

 
Police and 
Crime Plan 
Priorities 

Hollingwood 
Residents 
Association 
 

Community Room 
To Install CCTV surveillance cameras and equipment 

£1000.00  



 

 
 

Sleetmoor United 
Football Club 

Expansion of ‘Off the Streets’ Coaching Programmes 
We want to build a community-based football club which 
offers opportunities to all, as well as a state-of-the-art 
sports and social facility of which the whole community can 
be proud. 
By continuing to provide high-quality, FA Charter-standard 
coaching opportunities, we will be working with at least 400 
local young people every year, helping them to stay clear 
of crime and anti-social behaviour and engage in sport 
instead. Not only will this significantly increase their life 
opportunities, it will also have a wider impact on the 
community, which will be less blighted by crime and anti-
social behaviour as a result of local young people 
engaging with our coaching programmes instead. 

£2,500.00  

Spirit and Soul 
Equine Assisted 
Activity Centre 

Equine Round Pen and Small Equipment 
To enable the purchase of a portable mesh round pen and 
selection of small exercise. The initial purpose of this 
purchase will be to allow a smooth transition to our new 
site in Stenson, Derby by allowing a continuation in service 
to all our clients whilst we complete works on the 
permanent structures required. 
After the initial six months we will use this equipment, as a 
‘mobile kit’ so that we can facilitate delivery at external 
sites, such as schools, other institutions and community 
events. 

£2,500.00  

 
TOTAL 

 
3 projects 

 
£6,000 

 

 
 
Round 9 – small grants 

 
 
 

Name 

 
 
 

Purpose 

 
Amount 

Small 

CAG 

£ 

 
Police and 
Crime Plan 
Priorities 



 

 
 

Ault Hucknall Parish 
Community 
Management 
Committee  
 
Project: 617 Youth 
Forum 

• Engage with young people across 3 local parish 
council areas about what they want to see in the 
villages in which they live. In addition, the forum 
will educate the young people on how to request 
services and support from the Parish Council’s 
by getting items of interest onto the agenda of 
the meetings.  

• Empower and give a voice to young people as to 
how they can bring about change in their 
community.  

 
 

£2,500.00 1,5 

Boza Youth Inc 
 
Project: Boza Youth 
Inc 

• Provide 11 to 16-year olds in Bolsover with access 
to a free and safe weekly meeting place to 
encourage social and community integration, 
reduce the appeal of potentially risky activity in 
outdoor public spaces and the occurrence of 
nuisance / anti-social behaviour. 

 

£2,500.00 1,3,5 

HMP Foston Hall  
 
Project: 
Family Bonding Unit 

Improvement of the outside area of the Family Bonding 
Unit at HMP Foston Hall. 

• To provide a range of family activities: 
- Sow and grow area promoting healthy eating 

and helping low income families grow own 
produce and see the benefits from growing own 
veg/flowers/fruit 

- Games 
- Craft equipment  
- Cooking equipment 
• To encourage stronger family ties to develop 

and reduce reoffending rates of prisoners. 

£2,500.00 1,5 

Grow Outside C.I.C. 
 
Project: 
Ripley Community 
Gardening project 

• To encourage healthy lifestyles and social 
connections; to reduce social isolation and 
increase individual agency and self-belief.  

• To develop the grounds of The Croft in 
Ripley centre, and develop this area as a 
community garden, greenhouse and workshop 
space. We will improve community cohesion and 
reduce isolation, thereby increasing community 
reassurance in the area, and reducing fear of 
crime and improving wellbeing. 

• To work with young people at risk of 
offending and those with mental health problems, 
other potential participants include individuals with 
physical disabilities, ex-offenders and those  

 
 
 
 

  
      

£2,500.00 1,3,4,5 



 

 
 

Morton Village Hall 
Management 
Committee 
 
Project: Youth 
Engagement and 
Crime Prevention 
Initiative 

 

 

• Develop an engagement and education plan 
for the local community using the newly 
refurbished village hall as a community hub for all 
ages. Develop opportunities to raise awareness 
and promote crime prevention initiatives to all 
members of the local community such as: 

- Cyber Bullying and Cyber Crime  
- SCAM awareness – Liaise with Derbyshire 

Scamwatch 
- Derbyshire Victim Services 
• To liaise with partner agencies: 

Neighbourhood Watch, local SNT, Digital PCSO 
for Derbyshire in order to offer education to the 
community. 

£2,500.00 1,2,5 

Refuge 

Project: Tech Abuse 
Awareness 
Workshops 
 

• To hold tech abuse awareness workshops 
for professionals working within Derby City and 
Derbyshire.  

• Participants will learn how to recognise the 
signs of tech abuse in their own service-users; the 
impacts of tech abuse; effective responses and 
how to access help.  

• To deliver benefits to professionals and 
indirectly, to victims of tech abuse 

£2326.95 1,2 

38th Chesterfield 
(Loundsley Green) 
Scout Group  
 
Project: Online Safety 
for Children  

• To purchase a laptop in order to deliver the 
following to young service users:  

 
• To provide education to parents in order for 

them to know what to do if they want to prevent or 
report abuse and how to keep evidence that can 
assist police to take the matter further.  

• To liaise with Digital PCSO for Derbyshire 
in order to provide further education regarding 
cyber awareness. 

£500.00 1,2,5 

 
TOTAL 

 
7 projects 

 
£15,326.95 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Round 10 – small grants 



 

 
 

 
 
 

Name 

 
 
 

Purpose 

 
Amount 

Small 

CAG 

£ 

 
Police and 
Crime Plan 
Priorities 

Action Housing - 
Arbor project 

Equipment for activities to prevent reoffending by 
reducing isolation through offering supervised activities.  
Funding would enable the Arbor team to introduce clients 
to activities in a controlled environment protecting both 
the clients and the general public. Walking and rambling, 
educational visits, gym, art materials, fishing etc 

£1,250.00 1,3,4 

Blend Youth Project Youth Management Committee (8 - 10 exploring Hate 
Crime and various forms of this - how can education and 
positive messages be shared with peers. Production of a 
short film/video to share with various groups to raise 
awareness of the dangers of Hate Crime. This will help 
inform training requirements and engagement with school.  

£2,500.00 1,5 

Christ Church Parish 
Hall, Ironville 

New flooring, paint and tables and chairs (old people 
comfy). Priorities 1 and 5. Significant benefit to the local 
communities. Could ensure SNT engagement takes place 
as a series of planned visits with a community Safety 
message each time.  

£2,000.00 1,5 

Loundsley Green 
Community Trust 

CCTV for community centre. Will repair and maintain going 
forward.  

£1,310.00 1,5,7 

The Friends of the 
Hawfields 

 

Site Security Upgrade install CCTV and burglar alarm to 
prevent vandalism and break in attempts. Newhall - South.  

£2,469.00 1,6 

The Friends of 
Staveley King George 
V Park 
 

Night Vision CCTV in play area of park. Will work with 
councils - Staveley Town and CBC 
 

2,500.00 1,2,3,5,6,7 

Grassmoor 
Perseverance 

Extend solar lighting system and notice boards £2,140.00 1, 6 

Pilsley Village Sports 
Association 
 

Extend outside compound for additional secure storage 
and additional security lighting 
 
 
 
 

£2,500.00 1,6 



 

 
 

St James Church, 
Riddings 

To create a permanent quiet green space within St 
James churchyard where those with mental health 
illnesses can retreat and sit quietly and undisturbed. The 
project will provide gardening opportunities to plant, 
weed, and maintain plant borders throughout the year. It 
will also offer a drug and alcohol-free zone to support the 
street drinkers, who also have mental health illnesses, 
and guide them away from such substance abuse. 
 
 
 
 
 

£2,500.00 1,3,4 

Accessible Belper Producing a range of Community and community safety 
information for the local area. Targeted at a demographic 
in the community who are isolated because they don’t 
have access to social media.   
This will reduce the detrimental effects on the wellbeing 
of the people of Belper and create and maintain a sense 
of safety and security in the Town. 

£2,500.00 1,3,4 

 
TOTAL 

10 projects 
 

£21,669 
 

 

 
 
 
FINANCE 
The Information provided in this Annual Report is taken from reports to the Strategic 
Priorities Assurance Board of 5th October 2020. 
 
Revenue 
 
The final outturn against the 2019/20 Revenue Budget is summarised at Table 1, 
which shows that an overall overspend against the Revised Budget occurred for the 
year of £0.004m.  This overspend was after the planned use of reserves totalling 
£3.124m and is funded from the Operational Funding & Investment Reserve. 
 
 
Table 1 
 

Police & Crime Commissioner for 

Derbyshire 

Revenue Budget 

Outturn 2019/20 



 

 
 

 
   Budget Heading 

Original 
Budget 

£ 

Revised 
Budget 

£ 

Outturn 
£ 

Over/ 
(Under)spend 

£ 

Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner 2,782,365 2,782,365 2,972,772 190,407 

Police Officer Pay & On Costs 94,114,000 96,101,700 96,654,456 552,756 

Police Staff Pay & On Costs 42,980,500 43,667,200 43,146,467 (520,733) 

Other Employee Expenses 833,600 1,119,700 1,069,268 (50,432) 

Police Pensions 2,911,600 2,741,600 2,455,122 (286,478) 

Premises 9,210,900 9,530,700 10,214,966 684,266 

Transport 3,759,900 3,656,800 3,648,179 (8,621) 

Supplies & Services 14,629,500 16,302,200 17,492,697 1,190,497 

Agency 172,000 181,600 354,055 172,455 

Pay & Price Contingency 0 0 0 0 

Debt Charges 701,300 288,500 25,800 (262,700) 

Revenue Contribution to Capital 3,092,000 2,056,000 2,056,000 0 

Government Grants (2,758,800) (2,902,400) (3,228,012) (325,612) 

General Income (3,087,200) (3,529,200) (4,603,391) (1,074,191) 

Regional Units 11,310,300 11,048,300 10,934,832 (113,468) 

Interest Receipts (160,000) (130,000) (142,796) (12,796) 

Contributions to/from Reserves (1,683,709) (4,135,609) (4,376,507) (240,898) 

Sub-Total 178,808,256 178,779,456 178,673,908 (105,548) 

BCU Fund 318,200 357,000 308,372 (48,628) 

Expenditure on National Policing 214,700 114,700 (63,348) (178,048) 

Other Specific Grants 50,000 62,000 138,614 76,614 

Partnerships 526,500 604,500 545,886 (58,614) 

TOTAL DERBYSHIRE POLICE 179,917,656 179,917,656 179,603,432 (314,224) 
 additional Council Tax surpluses ( 12,848) 

TOTAL UNDERSPEND (327,072) 

add: Earmarked Carry-Forwards 521,200 

less: Transfer to the PCC Reserve (190,407) 

TOTAL TO BE MET FROM FORCE RESERVES 3,721 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

Capital 
 
The Commissioner’s capital outturn position for 2019/20 is shown in Table 2. It 
shows actual expenditure of £8.765m (57%) against an approved Capital 
Programme for 2019/20 of £15.263m.  In addition, it shows additional unbudgeted 
(but funded) capital expenditure of £1.773m as summarised below: 
 
Table 2 
 
 

Capital Programme 2019/20 
Budget 

£m 

2019/20 
Outturn 

£m 

Budget 
Remaining 

£m 

Re-profile 
Required 

£m 

Building Works 9.090 4.654 4.436 4.436 
Total Vehicles & Equipment 1.938 1.380 0.558 0.588 
Total IS Schemes 3.862 2.406 1.456 1.431 
East Midlands Counter Terrorism 
Intelligence Unit (EMCTIU) 

0.373 0.325 0.048 0.048 

Capital Programme 15.263 8.765 6.498 6.503 

Regional Schemes lead force - funded by region - 0.380 (0.380) - 

National Cyber project – funded from grant - 0.988 (0.988)  

Total Capital Programme (including 
Region and National projects) 

15.263 10.133 5.130 6.503 

Hardware, Software & Equipment 
(funded through RCCO at year end 
therefore budget in Revenue) 

 0.405   

TOTAL  10.538   

 
 
 
 
Reserves 
 
Table 3 gives a summary of reserves held by the Police and Crime Commissioner. 
A reduction is forecast as reserves will be needed to support the Capital 
Programme, spread the cost of the Commissioner’s PFI arrangements, manage the 
Commissioner’s Grant & Commissioning plans and to support the medium-term 
financial plan over the coming years. 
 
Table 3 
 
 

  
 

Balances 
at 

31/03/19 

 
 

Balances 
at 

31/03/20 

 
Estimated 
Balances 

at 
31/03/21 

 
Estimated 
Balances 

at 
31/03/22 

 
Estimated 
Balances 

at 
31/03/23 



 

 
 

 

 £ 
 

£ £ £ £ 

GENERAL RESERVES 5,500,000 5,500,000 5,500,000 5,500,000 5,500,000 
 
EARMARKED RESERVES 

     

Useable:-      
Operational Funding and 
Investment Reserve 

4,276,488 2,493,585 1,993,585 1,993,585 1,993,585 

Carry-forwards 1,647,489 1,194,315 500,000 500,000 500,000 
PCC Grants & Commissioning 2,146,744 956,339 956,339 956,339 956,339 
 
Total Useable:- 
 

 
8,070,721 

 
4,644,239 

 
3,449,924 

 
3,449,924 

 
3,449,924 

Non-useable:-      
PFI - Ilkeston 1,063,054 999,205 925,313 841,143 747,859 
PFI - Derby 2,782,382 2,212,941 1,875,340 1,501,870 1,093,546 
Insurance 
 

70,247 485,365 495,365 505,365 515,365 

Total Non-useable:- 
 

3,915,683 3,697,511 3,296,018 2,848,378 2,356,770 

TOTAL EARMARKED 
RESERVES 

11,986,404 8,341,750 6,745,942 6,298,302 5,806,694 

      
 
TOTAL RESERVES 

 
17,486,404 

 
13,841,750 

 
12,245,942 

 
11,798,302 

 
11,306,694 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Statements of Accounts. The 2019/20 Statements of Accounts for the Chief 
Constable and the Commissioner/Group are available on the website   
 
PCC & Group Accounts 
 
Currently available in DRAFT format.  Covid-19 has meant full publication is 
delayed until approximately November 2020 
 
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-
Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-
300620.pdf 

Chief Constable Accounts 

Currently available in DRAFT format.  Covid-19 has meant full publication is 
delayed until approximately November 2020 
 

https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-300620.pdf
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-300620.pdf
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-300620.pdf


 

 
 

https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-
Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-
300620.pdf 

 

NB: due to the delay in publishing the audited Accounts, the final versions will be 
available on the following page once complete: 

https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Finance-and-Grants/How-your-money-is-
spent.aspx 

 

 
MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIR OF THE POLICE & CRIME 
PANEL 
 
TO BE ADDED 
 
Cllr Carol Hart 
Chair of the Police & Crime Panel 
 
 
THE YEAR AHEAD 
 
Under normal circumstances 2020 would have seen me preparing for the PCC 
elections in May. However, due to Covid-19 the PCC elections, along with other UK 
elections, have been postponed and my term of office has been extended for 
another year. 
 
As the Country responds to this hidden threat I will do everything that I can do to 
support the Force and others working in the public sector to keep people, and their 
communities, safe. There is no rule book for dealing with a pandemic, we have no 
idea how this will play out, but from what I have seen already I have confidence that 
if we pull together we will get through this. 
 
With social distancing measures I won’t be able to get out and meet people. That 
doesn’t mean I will disappear – technology means that through social media and in 
an online world I will still be here to listen to people’s concerns and hold the Chief to 
account for the delivery of an efficient and effective police service. 
 
Keep safe and keep an eye out for each other! 
 
Hardyal Dhindsa 
PCC for Derbyshire 
 
CONTACT US 
 

https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-300620.pdf
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-300620.pdf
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Document-Library/Finance-Grants/How-Your-Money-is-Spent/2020/Draft-PCC-and-PCC-Group-Statement-of-Accounts-300620.pdf
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Finance-and-Grants/How-your-money-is-spent.aspx
https://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/Finance-and-Grants/How-your-money-is-spent.aspx


 

 
 

Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Derbyshire 
Butterly Hall 
RIPLEY 
Derbyshire 
DE5 3RS 
 
T: 0300 122 6000 
E: pccoffice@derbyshire.pnn.police.uk 
W: www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk 
 

mailto:pccoffice@derbyshire.pnn.police.uk
http://www.derbyshire-pcc.gov.uk/
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